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NEW 2014 MNVCA BOARD MEMBERS 

ELECTED AT TUESDAY DEC 2013 BOARD 
MEETING/POTLUCK 

 
Many, many THANKS to Judy Goldin for 

hosting a large turnout of Board and 
Community members at the December 
Election Meeting and Holiday Potluck.   

 
The MNVCA Board is comprised of eleven 
volunteers (individuals or households) from 
the community elected for two year terms.  
Every year at the Nov/Dec meeting about 

half the Board’‛s eleven slots are up for 
election.  At the Dec 10 2013 meeting, there 
was a tie for one of the slots so that voting 
slot is shared by two couples.  Any and all 
are welcome at the bi-monthly meetings.  

 
At the January 14 Board Meeting the four 

current officers were re-elected for 
another one year term.  

 
 

2014 Board Members and Officers 
are: 

Carrie Baltin-President 

Joan Slimocosky-Vice-President 

Judy Goldin-Treasurer 

Jill Reiss-Secretary 

Mary Helen Young 

Heidi Stompe 

Gary Wooller 

Ann Monahan 

Dana Chidekel 

Sally Livingston&Alisha Gonzalez 

Maria&Radu Ioan/Ilda 

Jacobsen&Darryl Wizenberg 

 

 

March 11 Board Meeting and 
Thank You Celebration for 
outgoing Board Members 

 
The next regular MNVCA Board 

meeting March 11 will include a Potluck 
social to thank outgoing Board 

members, Joan Kay, Yehuda Netanel, 
and Reva Smilkstein.  Please plan to 
come to help celebrate these local 
heroes who have contributed (and 
continue to contribute) so much of 

their time and talent to our 
community. 

 
 The hosts will be Mary Helen and 

Steve Young at 550 Live Oak Circle 
Dr. 818-222-6762.  This will also be 

posted on Nextdoor Monte Nido.  You 
can RSVP there or email 

(youngsmh@earthlink.net) or call to 
Mary Helen. 

 
Bring a favorite party food if you wish 
and join in on the short/regular Board 

meeting and then the Potluck thank 
you celebration for Joan, Reva, and 

Yehuda 7:00-9:00PM  
March 11. 2014 

 
 
 



 
 

 
Lost Canyon Loop Trail 

 
As described in the Jan. 2014 Minutes (see 

below), Georgia Farinella alerted the community 
to the need to remain vigilant in protecting 

equestrian and hiking access to the Lost Canyon 
Loop Trail that connects the Monte Nido and 

Mulholland neighborhoods.  Some of the parcels 
that the trail easement crosses are on the 

market again and we need to be watchful for 
any sign of new development that might close 

off that trail access. 
 
 

The Second Edition of MONTE NIDO 
STORIES by Ann Monahan 

 
Here are two more Monte Nido stories 

collected and recounted by Ann 
Monahan.  For this edition of the 

Newsletter, Ann has interviewed Katy 
Wooller, a long time resident (from early 
childhood), and newcomers Samantha 
Hart/ James Lipetsky and family who 

moved here late last fall. 
 
 

Katy  Malley  Wooller’s  Monte  Nido   
 Story 
 
“I  feel  like  I’ve  had  three  stages  of  life in 
Monte  Nido”  explained  Katy  Wooller, 
known to old timers as Katy Malley.  The 
first   “stage“ began in 1968 when we 
moved here.  So how did the Malleys find 
our little slice of heaven?  It seems that 
the Mr. Malley would come to the 
motorcycle race track on Las Virgenes 
before he enlisted.  One of his friends at 
the track owned about three or four lots 
on Crater Oak.  He had a look at it, 
brought his burgeoning family out to do 
the same, and voila, they became Monte 
Nido residents. 
 

Most of Las Virgenes and all of Agoura 
Rd was filled with wild horses and cows 
and sheep and goats.  There were no 
homes, no businesses, and no gas 
stations only beautiful hills, farmland and 
untouched nature.  We were all just kids, 
the five us of Malleys, and everyone had 
kids..lots of kids and we never had a 
structured  “play  date”  or  soccer  ,  we  just  
didn’t  have  to  have  all  of  our  spare  time  
structured and planned.  We all loved 
Monte Nido, we ran in the woods, played 
in the creek, climbed rocks, climbed 
trees and we could always find lots of 
other  kids  to  play  with….and,  there  were  
no leashes on dogs..The dogs were free 
to play with us, roam the hills or just 
sleep in the yards.  It was definitely a 
great place to grow up.    She did have 
one memory that will ring a bell with all. 
In 1969, there was a huge fire.  Mrs. 
Malley saved her one prized painting, put 
it in the station wagon and drove down 
to OLM to pick up the kids and comfort 
them. They all began to pile into the car 
as kids will (not too carefully) and Mrs. M 
drove back home and hung it back up 
saying  “It’s  safer  here!” 
 
What a wonderful foundation!...and 
then….the  next  state…  Gary 
(her  “he  can  do  anything”  husband)  and  
Katy lived in New Zealand for ten years. 
They met in Israel (go figure).  She 
explained. They were both on a Kibbutz, 
neither one Jewish and the rest is 
romantic history.  They spent the next 
ten years in New Zealand   (Gary’s   home  
town),   and   then  moved   to   Katy’s   home  
town of Monte Nido. 
 
Enter Monte Nido stage   two…..coming  
home…  and  birthing  and  raising beautiful 
twin   girls…So   now   Katy   was   a   mom   in  
Monte  Nido.    Things  had  changed…  All  of  
the   “kids” were now grown.  Some still 
lived  in  Monte  Nido..  some  didn’t,  but  the  



 
huge child population had diminished 
greatly.  One day, when the twins were a 
few months old, Katy saw some moms 
walking their babies in strollers and 
literally ran full force after them 
struggling with her own double stroller.  
Yes, times had changed. To keep up with 
the times and ensure that her daughters 
had friends as she did, they started a 
neighborhood play group. The twins went 
to some of the same schools that Katy 
had and grew to be lovely, graceful, 
beautiful young ladies.  One of them just 
got accepted to a nursing school in Rio 
Honda and the other is enrolled at Cal 
Poly. 
 
Katy is now moving into phase three, 
often   referred   to   as   “the   empty   nest”.      
With her gregarious love of life, this 
writer  doesn’t  believe  that  Katy’s  life  will  
ever be  “empty”.    To  agree  with  me,  her  
gregarious, life loving dog entered as if 
to say  “  you’re  right,  we’re  going  to  have  
a  great  time!”Her  family:Gary  and  twins 
Erika and GiGi surely agree with her oft 
heard remark.  Katy works two jobs and 
is heard as she enters her front door 
every   evening   “   I   just   love   coming  
home!” 
 
 
Samantha  Hart’s  Monte  Nido  Story 
 
“I   love   the   nature   all   around   us….   We  
just took a walk in the Backbone trail this 
morning….when   I   turn   into   Monte   Nido,  
the  decompression  begins…we  both 
love   the   country   feeling   here….This   is  
truly  paradise… 
 
Just a few accolades from our newest 
neighbors  on  Live  Oak  Circle…James 
Lipetsky and Samantha Hart and their 
wonderful twin sons Denim and Davis 
and their adorable little puppy, 
Chompers.  It is an understatement to 
say that this charming family really does 

adore our Monte Nido lifestyle.  Just 
talking with them, I was reminded of the 
“ah  hah”  moment  when  my  husband  and  
I first discovered this area some 47 years 
ago….  And  the  “ah  hah”  feeling  has  never  
left.  Samantha mentioned that this place 
is a little known secret and she really 
wants it kept that  way.    I’m  sure that all 
of our neighbors agree wholeheartedly.  
Why did they move here?  Samantha 
lived in the L.A. area for most of her life.  
James and Samantha had two offices, 
one in   L.A.   and   one   in   Chicago….The  
Chicago office became their main thrust, 
so they lived in a nearby suburb, a nice 
little community called Willamette.  Still 
yearning for the California life, they 
moved   to   Beverly   Hills…..In   the  
meantime, she fell in love with our area 
and in particular, a house on Crater 
Camp…   That   home   went off of the 
market, so they continued their search in 
our   blessed   area……and   voila!,…   this  
house came up. 
 
They are a very, very hard working  
couple  as post  production editors and 
enjoy the bonus creativity that the 
mountains, the trees, the sunrises , the 
beauty   of   outdoor   living   give   to   them….  
Not to mention the joy of having room 
for a dog, probably the most adorable 
dog ever. 
 
Their sons, Denim and Davis had a little 
something to say.  They, like their mom, 
really do like Lupin Hill Elementary 
School.  Denim was impressed with the 
lack of pollution   as   it’s   in   the   country.    
Davis   says   “it’s   the   first   time   that   I’ve  
ever had a violin class in a school.  There 
is more privacy, more trees, and things 
like   that….   And   I   have more friends 
here”. 
 
So this gregarious family has lived in 
Monte Nido since late fall 2013, and this 
is the first impression of our lovely area.  



 
 
They also are impressed with the 
friendliness of all of us, so pats on the 
back all around for our welcoming 
smiles. 
 
A large hug and welcome to you James, 
Samantha, Denim, Davis and 
Chompers…   May this be a lifelong 
relationship between you and Monte 
Nido. 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Thank you  
MNVCA Members  

 
The MNVCA organizes and finances insurance and 

infrastructure (like tables, microphones, trash, 
food) and other expenses for the July 4th parade 

and picnic, and the autumn BBQ and Square 
Dance. Board members and community volunteers 
organize and staff the Adopt-A-Highway cleanup, 
Fire Safe Council, the monthly Bulletin Board and 
this newsletter. They represent our interests at Las 

Virgenes Homeowner’s Association, at County 
Supervisor meetings, and with local developers to 
protect our rural character and our trails.  The 2014 
membership drive will kick off in March.  The cost 

is $50 ($25 for first time members) and addressed to 
MNVCA at P.O. Box 8054, Calabasas 91372. 

Judy Goldin, Treasurer 
 
 

Board Meeting Minutes 
Dec. 10, 2013 
(by Jill Reiss) 

 
The meeting was called to order at 7:15 at the home 
of Judy and Dan Goldin. 
 
Many community members, as well as Board 
members were present.  Introductions were made 
around the room.  Present from the Board were 
Carrie Baltin, Joan Slimocosky, Joan Kay, Heidi 

Stompe, Mary Helen Young, Gary Wooller, Reva 
Smilkstein, Dana Chidekel, Judy Goldin.  Jill Reiss 
arrived a few minutes late and Mary Helen Young 
recorded in the Minutes in her absence. 
 
Present from the community: Douglas Pall, Julian 
Watkins, Jane and John Cudworth, Karen and 
Albert Lee, Rodger Reiss, Suze Randall Knipe, 
Gaelle and Darryl Wizenberg, Deborah 
Capogrosso-Roth, Tina and Dave Payne, Ilda 
Jacobsen, Sheila Rosenthal, Sally Livingston, Maria 
Ioan, Laura Goldin, Ann Monahan 
 
Minutes:  Minutes from the last meeting were 
briefly discussed and presumed approved if there 
were no corrections by way of email to Jill.  
  
Treasurer's Report: The Treasurer reported that 
she had contacted a lawyer, Dan Long, 
recommended by Carrie Baltin, to assist in 
resolving the questions arising from a letter from 
the Calif. Franchise Tax Board regarding the tax-
exempt status of MNVCA.  She will follow-up on 
that and report back at the next meeting.  Judy 
Goldin reported on the balance in the checking 
account and CD.  Ms. Goldin also reported that she 
has paid the Board Liability Insurance bill and that 
she has asked them to remove the notation on 501c 
status on the policy. 
 
Old Business: 
 
Non-Profit Status:  A  discussion  of  the  association’s  
non-profit status was continued from the previous 
meeting, without resolution. 
 
Federation Report: Joan Slimocosky reported that 
the Federation meeting was the same time as this 
meeting  so  she’s  missing  this  Federation  meeting. 
   

o At the last meeting there was 
discussion of the 10th anniversary 
of Ahmanson Ranch.  Janice Lee is 
working to have some kind of 
permanent commemoration, 
perhaps a plaque.  

o 26 community organizations make 
up the Federation.   

o Hwy 27 (thru Topanga) could be 
designated as a scenic highway.  



 
o The red ropes in evidence across 

from Pepperdine designate a 
location going to be a hotel and 
business center.  

o Federation newsletters are 
available for download on 
Federation website @ Lvhf.0rg. 

o Re: water use/MWD/Delta – There 
are 3 options coming up with 
regard to tunnels going under 
Sacramento/San Joaquin water 
delta to bring water from the 
Sierra. The EIR was released Sept 
13.  Each of the 3 options has 
differing positions with regard to 
how it will change/improve the 
delta. But there must be some 
changes made to the Delta. The 
Bay Delta Conservation is the plan 
supported by governor Brown. A 
different tunnel is supported by a 
consortium of business groups.  
The 3rd option has different 
supporters. The Federation is 
deciding tonight which of these 3 
options to support. 

 
Memoriam: Bill Wells just died.  He was a former 
Monte Nido resident. Wells worked for many years 
on the coalition opposing SOKA. Dave Brown also 
recently  died.  Brown’s  death  was  noted  in  last  
meeting’s  minutes). 
 
New Business:  
 
Bulletin Board: The Bulletin Board at Fire Station 
67 is falling apart.  The fire department is planning 
to  remove  it.  It’s  on  county  property  and  it’s  their  
responsibility  to  make  sure  it’s  safe.  But  they  don’t  
really want it to be removed.  It could be replaced, 
the roof on it could be replaced, a board at the back 
needs to be replaced and the board that gets notices 
tacked to it needs to be replaced. A suggestion was 
made to ask Mark Mehner repair it. Gary Wooller 
then volunteered to repair it for the small cost of 
materials needed. A motion to repair it for expenses 
not to exceed $300 passed. John Cudworth 
volunteered to donate the materials. 
 
MRT/Fire Safe Council: Jo Powe reiterated that 
MRT has received a grant for a Fire Safe council, 

which she discussed at the previous meeting. The 
plan is to use the monies to remove eucalyptus trees 
on MRT property, on two home sites around 
Camino Colibri, and at Saddle Peak. These sites 
were selected strategically because of ingress and 
egress to neighborhood. The grant includes funding 
for 3 educational meetings held by the Fire Dept. 
Everyone will be encouraged to attend at Saddle 
Peak Lodge in late Feb.  Powe will post the meeting 
on Next Door site and send a notice to Reiss to send 
a community e-blast. Prior to the meetings they will 
solicit  community  input  on  questions  we’d  like  to  
hear answered by MRT and the County Fire Dept. 
MRT is hoping these meetings are successful 
enough to write and obtain a follow-up grant to 
remove additional trees, including pines. As part of 
the first grant there will likely be an opportunity for 
other community members to have trees removed at 
an advantageous price because they can have the 
work done at the same time as the laborers are 
working here for the grant. MRT will negotiate the 
best possible price for themselves and for 
individuals.  
 
Newsletter: Joan Slimocosky misses having a 
newsletter in the mailbox. There was discussion of 
whether  or  not  to  print  it  and  mail  it  again.  It’s  
currently emailed to the distribution list, posted on 
the Next Door Site, and posted to the mnvca.org 
website. There was a suggestion that if the MNVCA 
Board had an icon on the Next Door site it might be 
more obvious when something was posted. It was 
decided to table this conversation until the next 
meeting. 
 
Board meeting adjourned at 8:00PM.  The General 
Meeting convened at 8:00PM.  
 
Elections of Board Members for 2014: 
 
Yehuda Netanel is not running again.  Joan Kay 
backed out of re-election in favor of new people 
replacing her. Other current Board members up for 
reelection include Dana Chidekel, Reva Smilkstein, 
Joan Slimocosky.  A total of 5 spots are open this 
year.  
 
Nominees are:  Dana Chidekel, Joan Slimocosky, 
Reva Smilkstein, Maria and Radu Ioan, Sally 
Livingston/Alisha Gonzalez, Sheila Rosenthal, 
Darryl Wizenberg/Ilda Jacobsen, Ann Monahan 



 
 
 
To be elected to the Board nominees must be paid 
association members as of 24 hours before the 
election.  
 
Ballots were gathered and tallied.  
 
Elected to the 5 positions are:  Dana Chidekel, Ann 
Monahan, Sally Livingston/Alisha Gonzalez 
(sharing one spot/one vote), Joan Slimocosky, 
Maria and Radu Ioan/Ilda Jacobsen/Darryl 
Wizenberg (sharing one spot/one vote). 
 
A potluck community dinner followed the election. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 9:30PM. 
 
The next meeting will be held on Jan 14 at the home 
of Heidi Stompe. 
 
Respectfully submitted: 
Jill Reiss 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes: MNVCA Board of Directors 
meeting. Jan 14 2014 
 
The meeting was called to order at 7:09 at the home 
of Heidi Stompe. Present from the  
board were Jill Reiss, Carrie Baltin, Judy Goldin, 
Heidi Stompe, Ilda Jacobsen, Maria Ioan,  
Mary Helen Young, Joan Slimocosky, Dana 
Chidekel, Ann Monahan, Alicia Gonzalez 
 
Present from the Community: Georgia Farinella, 
Sheila Rosenthal, Don Wallace, Joan Kay, Suze 
Randall, Tracy Bunetta, Asia Chidekel, Stephanie 
Abronson, Bob DaSilva, Michelle Thompson 
 
Carrie Baltin offered a warm welcome to the new 
board members. 
 
Additions to agenda –  
 
Old Business: 
Update about parcels on Lost Canyon Loop Trail.  
Vintage Lots, 

Reconnect with Jay Lopez:  
Easement protections for MN 
 
New Business-  
Installation/farewell event for 2014/2013 board;  
Monte Nido Directory 
Local Coastal Plan 
  
Minutes from last meeting –Approved 
 
Treasurer’s  Report - Judy Goldin reported: She 
has been in contact with Dan Lang, an attorney, 
regarding our tax-exempt status and filing. We need 
to file form 3500 from the CA State Franchise Tax 
Board. If we don’t  fill  out  that  form,  then  every  year  
we have to file with the FTB and pay $800. If we 
fill out the application, which Lang will do for us, to 
continue to be tax exempt we just have to refile 
every 3 years but there are no payments required. 
We likely did it before but we have to start from 
scratch again. We need some info from the original 
formation of this organization in 1970s or 1980s. 
Joan Slimocosky  
has the info and is assembling it. This is separate 
from the form needed for the Sect of State of CA. 
Judy will ask Lang what his charges will be. 
 
Bill for bulk mail permit from post office arrived. 
Motion to pay $200 bulk mail permit fee passed. 
Goldin reported on bank balances. 
 
Correspondence – We all received information 
about the hearing on the Coastal Plan in Feb. 
 
Federation Report – The last Fed meeting was the 
same night as our last meeting so Joan Slimocosky 
missed it. Don Wallace reported they discussed 
planning for the water forum January 15. Three 
competing plans for providing water from the 
Sacramento Delta in the future will be presented 
and debated by advocates at the community center 
tomorrow night at 7PM. The plans are, in quick 
summary: a) twin tunnels for $68Billion b) one 
tunnel plus conservation efforts c) totally 
sustainable and environmentally neutral plan.  
This forum is likely to be only place to hear these 
components discussed at one time/one place.  
 
Old Business:  
 



 
Bulletin Board 

�± no update. 
  

Board members 
- Reiss needs contact info to  
prepare a list for the board of all the Directors. 
 
Jay Lopez 
:  Joan  Kay  reminded  us  we’ve  had  him  visit  twice  
to talk about a communication plan for Monte Nido. 
His recommendation is high tech. We need a 
volunteer who can be an intermediary to call Lopez 
to discuss the best way to disseminate vital info 
within Monte Nido in case of emergency. Dana 
Chidekel volunteered to follow up with Lopez to 
move this along. 
 
Parcels – Georgia Farinella and Don Wallace 
presented the following: 
 
 Several  years  ago  we  supported  Farinella’s  efforts  
to save the Lost Canyon Loop Trail. It is the only 
trail that connects two neighborhoods (Mulholland 
and Cold Canyon). Currently, the developer that 
owned some of the parcels has had them on the 
market since early Dec 2013. The Satterly, 
Anselmo, and Williamson parcels are all for sale. 
Farinella is concerned for the future of the trail 
if/when ownership changes. Several requirements 
from the current coastal permit have not been 
complied with by Satterly over the years. In order to 
maintain trail access and prevent development 
across easements we, as neighbors, have to be 
vigilant and bring homeowner pressure to bear. 
Tractor operators must have a permit on hand 
whenever they are grading land. LA County sheriffs 
can enforce that law and the Santa Monica 
Mountains Trails council can help. Georgia 
Farinella sits on that council. If we see any tractors 
doing any grading we can demand to see the permit 
and report it to either authority if it is not produced.  
 
Easements: Stephanie Abronson contacted Greg 
Aftergood but he couldn’t  find  a  map  of  local  
easements. There are some land dedications that 
have been assumed by the Santa Monica 
Conservancy. A suggestion was made to contact 
Paul Edelman because he should be able to direct us 
to the proper place to find them. Wallace and 
Farinella  have  Edelman’s  contact  info.   
 

Vintage Properties: Suze Randall reported. Plans 
are currently filed for 4000-5000 sq. ft., 2 story and 
(one) 3-story homes, rather than the smaller Cliff 
May style homes originally proposed by the 
developer.  
 
New Business:  
 
Installation/Farewell Pot Luck Dinner/Winter 
Banquet 
. This annual event  
could be at a home or restaurant. We need a 
coordinator to do it in a restaurant. It was agreed to 
have a potluck dinner on March 11 at the next board 
meeting.  
 
Feb 11th hearing on LA County Local Coastal 
Plan 
– Don Wallace reported. A brief history: 
In 1976, Proposition 20 was enacted to save the CA 
coastline and preserve its use for the public. All 
areas along the coast are mandated to have a land 
use plan to preserve the environment, the natural 
resources, and public access to the coast. The region 
included in the mandate includes 5 miles inland 
from the coast in Santa Monica Mountains and 
Santa Cruz mountains, encompassing 
unincorporated land, including us. This LA County 
Coastal plan represents the way for LA County to 
enforce the Coastal Plan. Copies of the plan are 
available at the one stop center on Agoura Road 
behind  Zev’s  office.  It  comprises  2  components:  a  
land use plan and a local implementation program. 
This document will control all development in LA 
County. It protects horse keeping in our community 
in perpetuity. The last opportunity to get this plan 
adopted will be on Feb 11, 2014. Zev Yaroslavsky 
is termed out of office at the end of this term, and if 
the plan is not adopted now it may get shelved later 
when it loses his support and advocacy. The Coastal 
staff is expected to support it as written Zev 
appointed Wallace to the advisory committee that 
drafted  the  document.  Wallace’s  primary  interests  
were horses, trails, fire, water, and trees. Wallace 
cut and pasted, and emailed, a very large document 
with  important  sections  of  the  land  use  sections.  e’s  
requesting a show of support, in the form of 
attendance at the hearing Feb 11 at 9:30AM 
downtown, and calls to  Zev’s  office  in  support.  We  
need 3 LA County Supervisors to vote yes in order 



 
 
for the plan to pass. Right now we have 2 solid yes 
votes and one wavering. 
 
The following motion was passed unanimously by 
the  board:  “The  MNVCA  supports  the  LA  County  
Coastal Plan with enthusiasm, and strongly 
recommends  its  approval  without  amendments.”  
Carrie Baltin, as President, will send a letter to the 
commission endorsing the adoption of the plan 
without amendment.  
Reiss will send an e-blast to the community to 
encourage attendance Feb 11, and to fax, email 
and/or  call  Zev’s  office  at  213  974  3333  to  register  
support. If you attend on Feb 11 and do not want to 
speak  you  should  fill  out  a  speaker’s  card  and  give  
your time to someone else – a designated speaker 
from Monte Nido.  
 
Directory – Cathy Sieling has generously offered to 
update and prepare a new  
neighborhood directory. A motion to allow her to 
proceed passed. Reiss will ask Cathy to contact 

Marianne Cilluffo for info on how it was done 
previously.  
 
Election of officers: Motion passed to retain the 
current roster of officers for an additional year. 
 
Carrie Baltin, President: Joan Slimocosky, VP: Judy 
Goldin, Treasurer: Reiss, Secretary. 
 
The next meeting of the MNVCA Board of 
Directors, which will be a Potluck  
Installation/Farewell Dinner, will be held on March 
11, 2014. 
Meeting adjourned at 8:57PM. 
Respectfully submitted, 
Jill Reiss 
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How to reach us: 
 

Send your email address to Jill Reiss, the MNVCA secretary, at 
mnvcanewsletter@gmail.com, to receive announcements of meetings, community 

activities, and the time and location of our Board meetings. 
 

President: Carrie Baltin 818-224-4696 
Vice Pres: Joan Slimocosky 818-591-1082 

Treasurer: Judy Goldin 818-983-1910 
Secretary: Jill Reiss 818-222-1995 

 
Contributions to the newsletter can be sent to the editor Mary Helen Young at 

youngsmh@earthlink.net 


